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	City of Broken Arrow	City Hall				220 S 1st Street
	Minutes 	Broken Arrow OK

	Elm Place and New Orleans Small Area Plan - Advisory Committee 

Chairperson Roy Wood
Vice Chair Chase Elkins
Member Tatum Adams
Member Jim Beavers
Member Fred Dorrell
Member Karla Dyess
Member Scott Eudey
Member Christi Gillespie
Member Danny Miller
Member Mindy Payne
Member James Ring
Member Lee Whelpley

Thursday, October 29, 2019  6:00 p.m.   
Broken Arrow Nazarene Church
401 W. New Orleans St. 
Broken Arrow, OK 

1) Roll Call
On October 29, 2019 at approximately 6:00 p.m. Chairperson Chase Elkins called the meeting to order and roll call was conducted.  

Present:	Chase Elkins, Jim Beavers, Mindy Payne, Lee Whelpley, Scott Eudey, Fred Dorrell, Karla Dyess

Absent:	Roy Wood, Danny Miller, Christi Gillespie, Tatum Adams, James Ring 

2) Approval of October 3, 2019 Meeting Minutes 
Vice Chairperson Elkins asked if there were any corrections, additions or deletions for the October 3, 2019 Meeting Minutes; hearing none, he called for a motion.   
  
MOTION: 	A motion was made by Fred Dorrell, seconded by Lee Whelpley. 
Move to approve the October 3, 2019 Meeting Minutes
The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	6‑ 	Jim Beavers, Mindy Payne, Lee Whelpley, Chase Elkins, Fred Dorrell, Karla Dyess
	Abstain:	1 - 	Scott Eudey

3) Discussion of Other Cities’ Revitalization Efforts 
Mr. Jason Claunch with Catalyst reported at the previous meeting he discussed different scales of revitalization efforts made by other municipalities.  He noted the Committee had requested a summary explaining the financing options available.  He noted Broken Arrow was fairly familiar with the TIF process as it was currently working on its second TIF.  He explained a TIF took additional increment income and designated the funds for public improvements.  He explained the process of establishing a TIF.  He indicated Catalyst could evaluate the potential for a TIF District in the Elm and New Orleans area and provide a redevelopment scenario which would illustrate the value and potential increment a TIF might create for this area.  He reviewed other financing options including: local incentives, incubator tax incentives, and the Maps program (retail sales and use tax redirection).  Norm Stephens asked if the City could define the limits of a Maps program area.  Mr. Claunch responded he was unsure if collection could be localized; he understood the collection was regional, but the projects were geographic in nature and could be localized.  He noted he would need to review State Statutes to answer this question.  Mr. Larry Curtis noted this was an excellent question and could be investigated more thoroughly when the Committee began reviewing the finance informational topic.  Mr. Claunch noted he would look into it.  He continued reviewing financing options including: bid districts (collection of agreed upon fees from businesses within the bid district), and retail sales and use tax (Maps).  Committee Member Eudey asked if Maps was regional collection which was redirected to a certain portion of the city.  Mr. Claunch responded in the affirmative.  He explained Maps collected the penny override within the entire city and redirected the funds towards specific projects voted on and approved by residents.  He noted TIF went through City Council, Maps went through a public vote, and a bid district would require approval by at least 51% of the property owners.  Committee Member Eudey asked if Tulsa used a bid district to finance its ballpark.  Mr. Claunch responded in the affirmative.  He noted Catalyst had experience with all of these types of financing options.  He indicated bid districts were commonly used in downtown areas; however, a retail bid district at Elm and New Orleans was a potential tool to cover maintenance, marketing and promotion of the area.  Discussion ensued regarding Elm and New Orleans not being labeled an opportunity zone, and the potential for Elm and New Orleans to become an opportunity zone.   

4) Topics and Goals 
Community Development Director Larry Curtis reported during the previous Committee Meeting parks and open space were discussed; today transportation would be discussed.   

5) Topic No. 5:  Transportation
Mr. Larry Curtis distributed packets of information.  He stated Mr. Kenny Schwab would discuss transportation facilities, and Mr. Rocky Henkel, Streets and Stormwater Director, was present for discussion as well.  

Assistant City Manager Kenny Schwab noted transportation included the road network itself, as well as sidewalks and trails, both pedestrian and bicycle.  He displayed and discussed an aerial view map of the area which illustrated the road system and green spaces.  He noted there was a lot of pavement in the area.  He discussed the seven traffic lanes on the south side of the Elm and New Orleans intersection which measured approximately 89 feet from curb to curb, the six lanes on the north side of the intersection measuring approximately 76 feet from curb to curb, the seven lanes on the west side (89 feet), and the five lanes on the east side measuring approximately 65 feet from curb to curb.  He indicated this was the second largest intersection in the City of Broken Arrow.     

Street and Stormwater Director Rocky Henkel explained the process used to obtain a traffic count through an area.  He noted traffic counts were obtained annually in certain locations.  Mr. Schwab discussed the traffic counts through the Elm and New Orleans intersection: over 21,000 vehicles in a 24 hour period heading north, south bound over 18,000 vehicles, east bound over 14,000 vehicles, and over 12,000 vehicles west bound, totaling 33,156 vehicles through the Elm and New Orleans intersection over a period of 24 hours.  He indicated in 1995 39,000 vehicles were tracked through the intersection; in 2000 over 27,000 vehicles were tracked through the intersection; in 2010 over 34,000 vehicles were tracked through the intersection; and in 2015 approximately 32,000 vehicles were tracked through the intersection.  He stated he believed the average daily traffic count for this intersection was between 32,000 vehicles and 34,000 vehicles.  He reported in 1995 Elm and New Orleans was the second busiest intersection in the City.   

Mr. Schwab discussed how intersection and road capacity was calculated.  He discussed level of road service and how it was calculated.  He noted Level C road service was perfectly acceptable (Level A was fantastic, Level F was lowest).   He discussed the calculated levels of service for the roads at the Elm and New Orleans intersection, including future projected levels of service.  He indicated the current levels of service were acceptable with Level C in the morning rush hours and with Level D in the evening rush hours.  Committee Member Jim Beavers asked how future intersection needs were calculated.  Mr. Schwab responded the Engineers had equations which calculated future need using projected commercial growth, population growth, school growth, etc.  Discussion ensued regarding potential intersection volume increase.  Mr. Claunch asked Mr. Schwab to answer three questions: 1) Lane widths and capacity: how do narrower lanes affect capacity? 2) How would a roundabout affect intersection efficiency? 3) How could the turning movements and multiple entrances be made more efficient?  Mr. Schwab responded lane widths affected comfort of driving and capacity through speed of movement; wider lanes promoted faster driving.  He discussed lane widths at certain intersections throughout the City and how this affected traffic movement.  He noted the lanes were very wide through the Elm and New Orleans intersection and could be narrowed to slow down through traffic.  He indicated in reference to turning movements, the more driveways (entrances), the more turning movements, which in turn caused traffic to slow.   Mr. Curtis reported in 2008 Zoning Code was updated to limit the number of driveways within a certain amount of feet in an effort to alleviate traffic congestion and prevent accidents.  He discussed problem intersections and driveways throughout the City and noted requiring driveways to be located at least 250 feet from an intersection prevented accidents and allowed traffic to flow more smoothly.  He discussed other driveway zoning regulations.  

Mr. Curtis discussed the Arby’s on the northeast corner of Elm and New Orleans and the difficulties with its driveway entrances.  Discussion ensued regarding how closing driveways affected businesses, whether driveways could be closed, closing driveways being essentially property removal, curb cuts, center medians, center islands, business being opposed to center medians, creation of mutual access drives to reduce the number of driveways, and streetscaping.  

Committee Member Eudey stated he was not opposed to slowing drivers down in an effort to encourage drivers to stop in the area.  He asked if there was any wisdom in reducing the number of lanes, or narrowing lanes, to encourage traffic to slow through the intersection and promote visibility of businesses in the area.  He stated he did not wish to slow traffic so drivers were encouraged to take an alternate route.  Mr. Schwab stated he felt there would be much wisdom in considering this as an option; this might be an excellent item for a subcommittee to review.  Discussion ensued regarding the speed limit at Elm and New Orleans, and reducing the speed limit at Elm and New Orleans.  Placemaking Manager Farhad Daroga discussed the four corners at Elm and New Orleans and noted three were developed with PUDs, the fourth was developed with straight zoning, and how this affected the street lanes in the area.  

Mr. Schwab displayed and discussed a map which illustrated the utilities’ locations.  He discussed which utilities were public, which were private and utility congestion.  He noted there were overhead utilities in all directions at Elm and New Orleans.  He noted utilities were very difficult to access and maintain at this intersection.  He discussed power grids.  He indicated attempting to widen this intersection, with the utilities as currently placed, would be extremely difficult.  He stated private utility companies were far behind in work orders which caused the City difficulty in road development.  He discussed the complications the City encountered when working with private utility companies.  

Mr. Schwab displayed and discussed a roundabout circle located in Tulsa which had a 45 mile per hour speed limit.  He displayed and discussed various types and sizes of roundabouts and possible roundabout options for the Elm and New Orleans intersection.  He noted construction of a roundabout would not be difficult in terms of space; however, moving utilities would be difficult.  He discussed the conflict points involved in roundabouts, as well as difficulties with semis and buses traveling through roundabouts.  Discussion ensued regarding unfamiliarity with roundabout road symbols, unfamiliarity with roundabout road rules, there being too much traffic through the Elm and New Orleans intersection to utilize a roundabout, roundabouts in other cities with similar traffic levels, and the possibility of installing a traffic signal at the roundabout.  Mr. Schwab stated roundabouts were efficient; however, he was unsure if this was the best plan of action for the intersection at Elm and New Orleans.  Discussion ensued regarding high school students driving through roundabouts, adults not understanding how to drive through roundabouts, safety statistics for roundabouts versus traditional intersections, roundabouts increasing safety, roundabouts slowing traffic, roundabouts reducing delay, pedestrian crosswalks at roundabouts, reduced visibility of curb cuts, moving pedestrian crosswalks away from roundabouts, other municipalities which used roundabouts, roundabouts in commercial areas, driveway conflicts, whether Broken Arrow residents wished to have a roundabout, developing a roundabout elsewhere in Broken Arrow to see how residents react, developing a roundabout culture in the City, the County constructing three roundabouts along County Line, traffic circles versus roundabouts, not enough space at Elm and New Orleans to construct a traffic circle, not wanting to slow traffic too much through the intersection, how the school would affect the roundabout, and roundabouts creating opportunities for beautification.  Mr. Schwab indicated a subcommittee should investigate the possibility of a roundabout at Elm and New Orleans.  

Mr. Larry Curtis indicated other modes of transportation which should be considered in the area included sidewalks, bike trails, walking trails, and connectivity.  He noted Broken Arrow was in the process of connecting the downtown Rose District to Liberty Trail.  Discussion ensued regarding connectivity.  Mr. Schwab noted it would be easy to connect the Elm and New Orleans intersection to the other Broken Arrow trails.  Mr. Curtis indicated pedestrian travel was important and needed improvement at Elm and New Orleans.  He noted if the road lanes were narrowed there would be opportunities to expand the pedestrian walkways.  

Mr. Curtis noted public transportation should also be considered.  He discussed the current bus routes through the Elm and New Orleans area.  He indicated Broken Arrow was currently working with Tulsa Transit to develop a study committee regarding public transportation needs in the City of Broken Arrow.  Mr. Daroga reported the Tulsa Metropolitan Transit Authority (TMTA) received federal funds, and was using local funds, to conduct a study to determine future public transit needs.  He stated TMTA was developing a Master Plan for transit.  He indicated TMTA would visit Broken Arrow next week to begin to determine Broken Arrow’s future needs and current routes.  He discussed current bus routes through Broken Arrow.  He indicated he hoped to find volunteers to serve on an informal citizens committee for the TMTA consultants to interview.  He stated he believed Elm and New Orleans in the future should have public transit.  He noted the TMTA was considering various public transit options, not just bus routes, including incorporating Uber and Lyft services.  Committee Member Eudey discussed future public transit needs.  He noted fifteen years in the future public transit may look completely different than today’s standard mode of public transit.  Mr. Curtis agreed.  He discussed Broken Arrow public transportation, automated cars, and possibly incorporating a bus station near Elm and New Orleans.  

Mr. Curtis indicated bicycle traffic was growing throughout Broken Arrow and a dedicated bicycle sharrow was important.  Mr. Schwab reported currently BA Trails were being connected to the Liberty Trail and connectivity would continue up to the 9th Grade Academy (in the Elm and New Orleans area).  He noted the Trail would next be connected from the 9th Grade Academy to the Arrowhead Softball Complex.  He discussed other areas of connectivity throughout the City including future connectivity.  He noted these trails would be located within a half mile of the Elm and New Orleans intersection; therefore, extending connectivity directly to Elm and New Orleans would not be difficult and should be considered.  He discussed the connectivity timelines.  Committee Member Beavers asked what type of development would pedestrian and bicycle connectivity promote.  Mr. Claunch noted increased connectivity increased quality of life for residents.  He stated it would be difficult to monetize connectivity, but it would be highly beneficial to the area.  Discussion ensued regarding connectivity increasing retail and restaurant traffic, public transit increasing retail and restaurant traffic, the benefits of a pedestrian friendly development, increased bicycle and foot traffic created by the school, the vibrancy which would be created from a pedestrian and bicycle friendly atmosphere, connectivity being directly related to increased vibrancy and quality of life for Elm and New Orleans, and the social benefits of connectivity.

Vice Chair Elkins indicated he felt the key was to encourage vehicles traveling through the Elm and New Orleans intersection to stop and shop the intersection.    

6) Creation of Property Owners Subcommittee
Mr. Curtis reported each of the three Subcommittees created today would consist of four members.  He stated the members of the Property Owners Subcommittee would work with property owners to discover the needs and concerns of the property owners and to education the property owners regarding this development.  He indicated the Business Owners Subcommittee would do the same with the business owners, while the Tactical Urbanism Subcommittee would review the Elm and New Orleans document in regards to tactical urbanism and determine if there were any tactical urbanism projects which should be targeted.  

Committee Member Whelpley asked how many property owners were located out of state.  He noted it would be difficult to work with out of state property owners.  Mr. Curtis stated he understood this would be a challenge; however, it was important to work with as many property owners as possible.  Discussion ensued regarding property owners’ locations, out of area property owners employing local management, and Catalyst being able to speak with 90% of the property owners during the study process.    

Vice Chair Elkins asked if there were any volunteers for the Property Owner Subcommittee. Committee Member Mindy Payne volunteered.  Committee Member Eudey indicated he believed Committee Member Gillespie wished to serve on the Property Owner Subcommittee.  Vice Chair Elkins indicated he spoke with Ms. Gillespie and she wished to serve on the Business Owner’s Subcommittee.  Discussion ensued regarding nominations for the Property Owner Subcommittee including: Mindy Payne, Karla Dyess, Roy Wood and Danny Miller.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]MOTION: A motion was made by Mindy Payne, seconded by Fred Dorrell.
Move to nominate Mindy Payne, Karla Dyess, Roy Wood and Danny Miller to serve on the Property Owners Subcommittee
The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	7 -	Jim Beavers, Mindy Payne, Lee Whelpley, Chase Elkins, Fred Dorrell, Karla Dyess, Scott Eudey

7) Creation of Business Owners Subcommittee
Discussion ensued regarding nominations for the Business Owners Subcommittee including: Christie Gillespie, James Ring, Jim Beavers and Chase Elkins.

MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey, seconded by Fred Dorrell. 
Move to nominate Christie Gillespie, James Ring, Jim Beavers and Chase Elkins to serve on the Business Owners Subcommittee
The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	7 -	Jim Beavers, Mindy Payne, Lee Whelpley, Chase Elkins, Fred Dorrell, Karla Dyess, Scott Eudey

8) Creation of Tactical Urbanism Subcommittee
Discussion ensued regarding nominations for the Tactical Urbanism Subcommittee including: Lee Whelpley, Fred Dorrell, Tatum Adams and Scott Eudey.

MOTION: A motion was made by Jim Beavers, seconded by Lee Whelpley. 
Move to nominate Lee Whelpley, Fred Dorrell, Tatum Adams and Scott Eudey to serve on the Tactical Urbanism Subcommittee
The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	7 -	Jim Beavers, Mindy Payne, Lee Whelpley, Chase Elkins, Fred Dorrell, Karla Dyess, Scott Eudey

9) Closing Comments
Vice Chair Elkins asked for closing comments.  There were none.  

10) Confirmation of Next Meeting Dates
Discussion ensued regarding the next meeting date.  Committee Member Eudey indicated the meetings were to be held the first and third Thursdays of each month.  Mr. Curtis agreed.  Discussion continued regarding the next meeting date, holding one meeting only in November and one in December, starting the next meeting at 6:30 p.m., holding subcommittee meetings prior to the next Elm and New Orleans Advisory Committee Meeting, the importance of two meetings in November to cover informational topics and demonstrate to the public the City’s commitment to this endeavor.  It was decided to hold the next two Elm and New Orleans Advisory Committee Meetings on November 7, 2019 at 6:30 p.m. and on November 21, 2019 at 6:30 p.m.  Mr. Curtis indicated infrastructure would be the informational topic discussed at the next meeting.  

MOTION: A motion was made by Jim Beavers, seconded by Scott Eudey. 
Move to hold the next Elm and New Orleans Advisory Committee Meetings on November 7, 2019 at 6:30 p.m. and November 21, 2019 at 6:30 p.m.
The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	7 -	Jim Beavers, Mindy Payne, Lee Whelpley, Chase Elkins, Fred Dorrell, Karla Dyess, Scott Eudey

11) Adjournment  
Vice Chair Elkins adjourned the meeting at approximately 7:43 p.m.
			
MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey, seconded by Mindy Payne. 
Move to adjourn
The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	7 -	Jim Beavers, Mindy Payne, Lee Whelpley, Chase Elkins, Fred Dorrell, Karla Dyess, Scott Eudey



__________________________				______________________________
Chase Elkins, Vice Chair Person				Curtis Green, City Clerk
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